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 Letter from the Editors- Stephen Warmath, Richard Feezel

December is the time to call for the membership to attend the December club meeting to elect next years Officers.  Candidates are listed in the Meeting minutes.  The Beginner’s Briefing will explore the interesting world of Gliders and Sailplanes.  We also have a short article about the Float- Fly held November 12th and the Fall Fly-in/ Open House the 19th at the field.  We have a lot to cover this month so let’s get started.  Thanks to Francis Surovec for all the great photos of the November events.  

WANTED- Your contributions.  Send us something to print and you’ll receive, absolutely free, credit for your helping with the newsletter.  Photos, Tips, Links, Upcoming Events, anything would be appreciated.  

Happy Holidays to everyone!



Chief Pilot- Richard Wynn

As I am sure you are aware, elections for club officers will take place at the December meeting, held this year on Thursday December 1st  7:30pm at the Grace Lutheran Church.  There are a couple of new names for officers Jeff Lawrence for VP and Stephen Warmath for Secretary, Dr Mike will move up to President and Sam Varn will continue as Treasurer.  This is an excellent mix of newcomers and experienced officers that will have a very positive effect on the club over the next year.  I will be happy to support them in any way I can and I am sure the rest of the club feels the same way.  

The booth we had at the north Florida fair with Hobbytown looked great and got a lot of attention.  I had a pretty good time the night that I manned the booth.  It was funny how as couples rounded the corner where we were set up and then it was like a high powered “guy magnet”, as a guy and his girl would walk by he would be uncontrollably drawn to the model aircraft, cars and stuff then the girl would suddenly look around to see what happened as her “guy” and there he stood at the booth, slack jawed, drooling slightly and mumbling “me want, me need… gotta have”.   The club really got a lot of good attention from our booth.  Sam loaned us his display booth, we hung Dr Mike’s planes from the ceiling.  There was a RealRace Simulator and RealFlight G3 on a few evenings.  

Our open house on November 19th was a resounding success. During the north Florida Fair we handed out flyers and let the fair attendees know we were having an open house.    The turnout for the open house was excellent from both club members and attendees.  There was an abundance of flying and flight demonstrations that made this open house the most interesting one we have had to date.   I had lengthy discussions with several attendees who are very interested in joining our ranks.  An interesting side note is one attendee, who is a local news and commercial Director, enjoyed the distinct character of many of our club members. He found us so interesting that he is thinking of making a documentary about RC using our club.  I felt this was a pretty nice compliment so we will see how this goes.

Once again I would like to thank the club members for your support during my terms as an officer.  While some of us had agreements and disagreements, I believe that we always had the best interest of the club at heart.  

Best Regards

Richard

Chief Copilot- Mike Atkinson

The North Florida Fair information booth was a big success for the club.  Thanks to all who volunteered to help man the booth.  A special thank you to Frank Bastos and HobbytownUSA for offering to pay 100% of the booth rental fee.  After a club vote at the last meeting, we decided to split the cost with HobbytownUSA.  I'm told Frank didn't want to take the money, but Sam threatened to end his lease if he didn't take it.  The fair lasted 10 days.
Thursday night of the 2nd week was probably the busiest with several of our helicopter guys showing up for electric flight demonstrations and general information.  We are already working on next year.  Hopefully, we can team with the local train collectors and the RC car enthusiasts to put together a
"hobby barn" display.  Frank and I will be talking with North Florida Fair management early next year.

November 12 was the date of our Fall Float Fly-in.  Mike Kinsey and his family once again entertained the club and provided that traditional down-home hospitality we've come to expect from them.  There was a very good turnout, with several first time float flyers on hand.  With the hobby shop now carrying a wide variety of floatplanes, as well as several brands of floats, we should have even more participation when we have our next float event in the Spring.

The Fall Open House event was a great success.  The parks and recreation department had their county football championships on the fields at the entrance to our flying site, which provided some additional spectators.  HobbytownUSA donated some objects and provided us with a significant discount on others
for our raffle.  In the end, the club made over $100 profit from raffle ticket sales.  We were able to give away a club hat, 3 t-shirts, a gallon of fuel, a field quick charger, an electric ARF, and a RTF electric airplane.
We had 3 trainer planes providing some introduction to RC flight for several of our spectators.  Other than a radio failure induced destruction of Sam Varn's Spacewalker, the day of flying was without significant loss of
aircraft.  By the way, if anyone has taken any radio "hits" on channel 56, let me know.  That's the channel Sam was using when he had the radio failure.  I remembered I used to fly an electric B2 Stealth on AM channel 56 with frequent hits.  I always attributed it to the AM radio, but now, I'm not so sure.

Finally, the Apalachee Parkway Regional Park planning committee had another meeting last week.  We are still trying to iron out some of the recommended criteria for selecting activities at the new park.  In the early part of the year, we are going to have another community meeting for proponents of various activities to let their voices be heard.  We (the club) had a great response last time (the largest interest of all), but that was nearly two years ago and the committee wants a more up to date poll taken.  I'll be sure and let everyone know ahead of time when I see that date approaching.

Until next month........

Michael Atkinson

 

Chief Treasurer- Sam Varn

If anyone has specific questions, I'll be happy to address them. I will be bringing a complete annual history to our December meeting for anyone to review as I do every year.


Sam

Chief Scribe- John Clark 

Business Meeting Minutes 11/03/05

The meeting started at 7:35 pm.  

New Members Brian Wright and Eric Lazo introduced themselves to the members.  See “New Member Spotlight”.

The Treasurer’s Report was e-mailed to everyone earlier in October.  A copy was not available at the meeting.  Richard said if anyone wanted to see it, let him know.  Richard announced that the December elections were coming up and that most of the positions had been covered.  Secretary was open and that the Safety Officer and Field Marshall were appointed positions.  So far, Mike Atkinson is slated for President, Geoff Lawrence- Vice President, Sam Varn- Treasurer.  Steve Warmath volunteered to take the Secretary position.  Ken Detzner would be appointed Safety Officer, with Field Marshall to be determined.  Any other nominations will be accepted at the December meeting.

Old Business

1. A new lock is to be acquired for the wood shed and the hasp repaired.  Member to be reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses.

2. There was no change to report in the search for an indoor flying site.  Richard said the two sites being investigated are Maclay School and the Senior Center.  John Hall volunteered to assist Richard in this search.  Richard asked the members if they thought there was enough interest in pursuing this and the general feeling was “yes”.

New Business

1. Richard reported on the Fair Booth.  The number of booths this year had been reduced because of not using one of the buildings.  The cost of a booth was $360.00.  Frank from HobbyTown said he would pay for the booth but the members voted to pay ½ the cost ($180.00).  Richard said that Frank was doing a great job for the Club but we didn’t want him to foot the whole bill.  Richard said that after attending last year’s fair, he felt like this was a very worthwhile thing for the Club to participate in.  Mike was at the fair manning the booth the night of the Club meeting.  Richard had a sign-up sheet for volunteers needed from November 3rd- 13th.   The booth was to have a DVD and monitor for videos, a couple of airplanes hanging, G2 flight simulator and Club information.  Frank was going to provide a Firebird or something to raffle off.  Members volunteering could bring their planes and there would be space to work on them if desired.

2. The club’s six tables for Perry, GA (GAMA Show) had been reserved. Visit www.gamarc.com and click on “The Show” for information.

3. The location and format for the December Club meeting was discussed.  Traditionally, the December meeting is held at the field on a Saturday with food provided.  After some discussion, it was voted to have the December meeting at Grace Lutheran Church as usual on Thursday, Dec. 1st.  Food may be provided, but Richard deferred the issue for discussion with Mike.

4. Jay Luedecke was nominated Club Member of the Year 2005.  Voting will be at December meeting. 

With no more formal business, the floor was turned over to Gordie Meade, Safety Officer, for presenting safety concerns and observed violations by Club members.  A general summary of these issues follows:

· The tables at each end of the pit area are for starting only.  After your plane is started, pick it up and carry it to the runway.  Do not taxi aircraft from the staring tables.  

· Aircraft with spinning props behind the fence shall be under positive hand control.  No Taxiing in the pit area.  Aircraft running in the pit area shall point toward the pavilion to avoid blowing smoke and grass back on other a/c and members in the Pavilion.  After landing, taxi back to the pit area outside the fence line, shut down the engine and remove the a/c from the operations area.  (Gordie noted that he observed one Club member started his a/c on the stand, set in on the ground, and took off from behind the fence line perpendicular to the runway!) 

· The fence line extends in both directions and does not end at the field.  There is to be No flying behind the fence line.  There are three exceptions:  Helicopters at the heli pads; foamies flying off to the side and when setting up to land from over the pond (only).

· High speed passes to be over the tall grass off of the runway.  Flying over the runway is for takeoff and landings.  3D flying was discussed as maybe being too far away for this rule compliance. Gordie said to maintain at least 32’ from the fence line.  He also noted the actual edge of the runway is 15’ in front of the fence line.  A “safe recovery distance” was the rule of thumb.  One member sited his being uncomfortable with Helicopters flying/ hovering in so close if a blade failure were to occur.  Gordie said it could happen with older blades, but the newer composite blades had a strong safety record. 

· It was observed by Gordie that some members were flying at odd times and just kind of doing what they wanted since no one was there to enforce safety rules. Gordie suggested that the rules always be followed to develop safe habit patterns.

· It was discussed and agreed that the maximum number of aircraft airborne at any time was to be limited to (4). Helicopters and foamies flying off to the side are not included.  The general requirement to fly a particular pattern is not a club rule.  With 3D flying and aerobatics/ pattern flying, this would be difficult to manage.  Just be mindful of other a/c routines while flying.

· Do not put your face over a spinning propeller.

· Make engine adjustments from behind the aircraft.  Never reach around a spinning prop.

· Fly from behind the middle of the pilot station barricade.

The question was raised if the Club had a formalized Safety Rules publication that could be posted at the field and given to new members as part of their Welcome Packet.  Richard said there was and would find it and re-publish it.  It will also be posted periodically in the Newsletter.

Gordie said it was important to self-police each other with a “No offense” approach.

There will be more to come on this issue in the future.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 8:30.

Float Fly   November 12, 2005 -   Steve Warmath

If you love airplanes and boats like I do, try flying from the water.  What a hoot!  There is nothing prettier than watching a floatplane flair into a water landing and skim across the water.  The float fly had a good turnout with some 15 or so floatplanes and one helicopter present.  It was a gorgeous fall day with a slight breeze from the east shifting to the southeast during the day.  The flying site was a wonderful venue with ample water space and scenic backdrop.  The grills were fired up around 11:00.  Burgers and brats topped the menu along with some great desserts.  Thanks to those who put on the spread.

The invaluable boat crew was helpful in rescuing some wayward birds, but had no major salvage operations to deal with.  Of course, they whimsically noted how much money they were ringing up every time they launched on another mission.  Thanks to the boat crew.

Posted here are a few pictures from the event.  Come on out to the next Float fly and give it a go.  You’ll have fun and enjoy the camaraderie of fellow club members.      







Fall Fly- In November 19, 2005 - Steve Warmath

We’ve had two beautiful weekends in a row for flying.  The Float Fly and then followed by the Fall Fly-in and Open House held on Saturday November 19th.  The winds were a little squirrelly coming from the north, then the southeast then 90 degrees to the runway then calm.  It was still a great day for flying.  The Boy Scouts were there serving lunch with all the fixin’s.  I try to learn something new every time I go to the field.  I now know what a “Bubba Burger” is.  It’s a bigger, 1/3 pound hamburger.  They seemed very popular, especially with cheese.

There were a number of spectators on hand.  Mike, Frank and Geoff manned the trainers and stayed busy showing new people to the hobby what it was all about.  Richard managed the simulator- laptop station.  Flying was pretty continuous the whole afternoon with 3-4 planes in the air most of the time.  There was a good club turnout with a myriad of aircraft types from park flyers to big birds and helicopters.  The spectators seemed to have a good time with even some applause on occasion to acknowledge their approval.

Frank and Brad from HobbyTown were on hand to show off the Hangar 9, P-51 “PTS” (Progressive Training System) aircraft and had some folks try their hand at flying this total, ready-to-fly package.  A raffle was held at 4:00 to give away a couple of electric planes, accessories, t-shirts and ball caps.

Thanks to all who help set up the event and to everyone who came out to support the Club.  Great Job!





Gadget Corner- Onboard Glow Driver  Steve Warmath

For the bigger bird lovers who want that little bit of extra confidence with big glow engines, this month’s offering is simplicity at it’s best.  It is an on-board glow driver consisting of a standard “C” battery, a battery holder, a switch and a remote glow driver connector.  I recently converted my Hangar 9 J-3 to floats and found I needed more weight in the nose.  Running with a Saito .72 and needing a reliable idle for the water environment, this seemed like a good thing to try.  The diagram shows the basic set-up.  Components are from Radio Shack. The remote driver used is from HobbyTown.  One variant you can add is a micro switch that turns on glow power when the throttle is reduced to a certain limit like 50% or so.  I voted for simplicity.  The original notes on this idea I got off the web said a standard “C” cell will last for 6 – 10 flights depending on how long your up and they are cheap.  The article also mentioned they did not observe any shortening of the life of the glow plug.  So….. how do you know if the battery is dead?  The engine won’t start.  It is also a convenient way to start your engine.  Flip a switch and go.  Remember to switch off the glow driver when you shut off the receiver.  I put the two switches next to each other to help me remember.     

New Member Spotlight

At the November meeting, our newest members introduced themselves.  




Safety Notes-  Fire Safety  

Most of us overlook the fact that the types of ignition systems and (glow and gas) fuels we use are capable of causing a fire very easily. One way to avoid a fire is to make sure we handle our fuel supply properly. Don't smoke around any fuel container whether it appears to be tightly closed or not. Fuel fumes can linger long after you've closed the can. Fuel spilled on the can during fill-up or mixing also leaves a residue that is flammable for a long time. Also keep in mind that when you are done flying for the day and load your plane in the car, if you can smell fuel a spark could cause a flame. Don't smoke! Treat all gas engines as if they were open cans of fuel. Don't operate any spark generating electrical devices around or near a can of fuel or a freshly fueled model. Electric fuel pumps are an invitation to disaster.

Should a fire develop, be prepared to handle it quickly and properly. We should all have a suitable fire extinguisher on hand. There are three basic types of fire extinguishers that you should consider having in your field box:

Halon is the preferred type for all types of fires. This type eliminates oxygen from the source of the fire and causes the fire to suffocate. Halon is a clean gas that leaves no residue. It works great on all types of fires including electrical. (If an electrical fire is to be extinguished be sure you disconnect the source of current as soon as possible, otherwise the fire will re-start).

Purple K Powder also just called “Powder”. This type is also very effective but should be limited to spill type fires if possible. This is a very corrosive chemical powder that can do considerable damage to engine and electrical components. If you use this type on any electrical stuff, just throw it away after the smoke clears. Powder also leaves a messy residue that can be difficult to clean off all your salvageable parts.

CO2 is the most common type of fire extinguishing medium. It is also the cheapest. This product extinguishes a fire by cooling the area down quickly and smothering the fire. Although an excellent medium, the rapid cooling may be detrimental to a hot engine and may cause the cylinder or case to crack.

A helpful bit of knowledge of your fuel will generate new respect. Gasoline ignites at 824 degrees and burns at 875 degrees. A burning fuel spill can travel at 800 feet per minute (faster than most of us can run!). So be careful and be prepared. Get a fire extinguisher and know how to use it. 

If you have a near miss or “Lesson Learned” story, please share it with us and we will put it here in “Safety Notes”. Safe Flying.  

Beginners Briefing  

This briefing will be a series of articles on very basic information about our hobby for those just trying to figure out what it’s all about.  This third installment is about the interesting world of Gliders and Sailplanes. In future briefings we’ll talk about engines and radios.  If you would like to post a question for the newsletter, we’ll be happy to answer you.  Just drop us a line.

Gliders or Sailplanes 

Sailplanes are another popular part of R/C aircraft involvement.  They are engineless airplanes that rely on rising air currents to keep them aloft. Compared to airplanes they are usually much lighter for the same wing area and are very streamlined to reduce drag.  A typical sailplane will have a larger wingspan than a typical airplane, with 60 inches being considered small.  Wingspans of over 100 inches are considered normal with even larger examples being quite common.  Sailplanes are constructed with much the same materials as airplanes with wood being more common in beginner's models and fiberglass and other composites used on higher performance aircraft. 

A typical beginner's glider will have a 2 meter wingspan and weigh between 2 and 3 pounds.   All that is needed for control is a 2 channel radio for rudder and elevator. Most beginner models will fly very slowly and are best suited for non-windy conditions. They do however respond very well to "lift" or rising air and can stay aloft for very long periods of time making them very enjoyable to fly.

More advanced gliders will usually have more functions than rudder and elevator, with ailerons, flaps, and spoilers being the most common additions. They will be capable of very fast speeds when necessary, which is useful for getting out of poor areas of lift in a hurry. With higher speeds comes the ability to fly in very windy conditions without any trouble. A good sailplane is also capable of many aerobatic maneuvers and should not be thought of as something for "inexperienced" or "beginner" pilots.

There are basically two types of "soaring", thermal and slope.  In thermal soaring the sailplane depends on rising currents of warm air called thermals to stay aloft.  The challenge to the pilot is to find these invisible air currents while staying out of areas of "sink".  When in a thermal the pilot will circle the glider until a satisfactory altitude is reached or until they unwittingly exit the thermal and then have to look for another one.  It is not at all uncommon to keep a glider up for over an hour at a time, riding several different thermals in the process.  Of course some days you can't find lift to save your life! Slope soaring involves flying the glider over a slope or cliff which has wind blowing into it, such as on a lakeshore. When the wind hits the slope it is deflected upward providing a source of lift for the sailplane. This is nice for the pilot as he or she doesn't have to wonder where the lift is.  As long as the wind is blowing you can stay up all day. Pilots many times have very fast and aerobatic gliders . Racing and combat are common activities on the slopes.

You may be wondering how people get their gliders up in the air if there is no engine on them.  For slope flyers you just toss the thing off the cliff and away you go.  For thermal flyers it requires a winch or "high-start".  A winch usually consists of an electric motor with a spool of string (very strong string!) on it.  The string or line is run along the ground to the opposite end of the field and through a pulley or "turn-around" and then back to the motor again.  The pilot, standing at the motor end of this arrangement, connects the glider to the line with a small "tow hook" mounted to the bottom of the glider.  The motor is then started via a foot controlled on/off switch and that quickly winds up the line, pulling the glider through the air in the process.  The glider will climb very steeply as it heads towards the turn-around.  When it is obvious that the line will not let the glider get any higher the pilot will point the nose first slightly down and then back up again which allows the line to slip off of the tow hook.  The glider is now free to look for lift.  Winch launches can get the glider several hundred feet into the air.  A “High-start” system consists of a length of string or fishing line up to several hundred feet which is then attached to a length of surgical tubing which is staked into the ground at the other end. The pilot attaches the glider to the string with the tow hook and then walks away from the stake, which stretches the rubber tubing. When the glider is released it surges forward and climbs as on the winch and can also reach several hundred feet of altitude depending on the length of the tubing and string.  You may also choose from a number of gliders that are equipped with electric motors and folding propellers.  Power your plane to altitude and close the throttle.  The prop blades will fold back and sail away.  As you get close to the ground, just power up and go again.  The disadvantage here is the weight tradeoff.   

If all of this sounds interesting to you then you're going to need more information on how to get started in model gliders!


Trivial Pursuit

Someone is always coming up with something.  Just one more thing to try to remember.

Finding channel number when you know the frequency number:

1.Take the hundreths from the frequency number (72.810;use just the 81)
2.Add 21  (81+21=102)
3.Divide by 2  (102/2=51)
4.THE CHANNEL NUMBER YOUR LOOKING FOR IS -----  51 

Finding frequency number when you know the channel number:

1.Take the channel number (33)
2.Multiply by 2  (33 X 2=66)
3.Subtract by 21  (66-21=45)
4.The result is the decimal = .450, remember to add the ZERO
5.THE FREQUENCY NUMBER YOUR LOOKING FOR IS -----  72.450mhz   



Santa’s Checkride

Santa Claus, like all pilots, gets regular visits from the Federal Aviation Administration, and it was shortly before Christmas when the FAA examiner arrived. 

In preparation, Santa had the elves wash the sled and bathe all the reindeer. Santa got his logbook out and made sure all his paperwork was in order. 

The examiner walked slowly around the sled. He checked the reindeer harnesses, the landing gear, and Rudolf's nose. He painstakingly reviewed Santa's weight and balance calculations for the sled's enormous payload. 

Finally, they were ready for the check ride. Santa got in, fastened his seatbelt and shoulder harness, and checked the compass. Then the examiner hopped in carrying, to Santa's surprise, a shotgun. "What's that for?" asked Santa incredulously. 

The examiner winked and said, "I'm not supposed to tell you this, but you're gonna lose an engine on takeoff."

Announcements

T-Shirts For Sale:

 Seminole RC Club t-shirts are available for purchase.  We have a variety of sizes available.  White pocket t-shirts are only $10, while gray and tan pocket t-shirts are $11.  I have 2 XL gray shirts with a collar.  These are $15.  The ordering of the shirts is a benefit for club members.  We have priced the shirts low, where we are essentially at a break-even point. So, we need to sell all of the shirts real soon.  Shirts will be available at the club meetings and all club sponsored events.

Seminole Radio Control Club

Tallahassee, FL

AMA Charter #216, 1969-2005

SRCC Officers

President - Richard Wynn

Vice President - Dr. Mike Atkinson

Secretary - John Clark

Treasurer - Sam Varn

Field Marshall – Mike Kinsey

Field Safety Officer – Gordie Meade

Field Hours

12 Noon till Dark-  These hours apply to all aircraft, gas and electric.

Training Notes

To schedule a training time contact Mike Atkinson.

Flight Instructors

Mike Atkinson (Coordinator)  926-4692 (H)

Ed Budzyna

Sam Varn

Jeff Owens

Bob Burke

Geoff Lawrence
John Clark

Club Meeting Location and Time 

The regular club meetings are held on the first Thursday of each month at 7:30 PM at the Grace Lutheran Church on Miccosukee Rd. Head out Miccosukee Rd., cross Capital Circle NE, and the entrance will be the first one on your right. Once you park, follow the sidewalk around the left side of the building and go down the hill. We meet in a room on the first level.

Submissions- Submissions are requested to be in M.S. Word format.  Photos should be in .jpg or .tif format.  Vector art accepted in Corel, Illustrator and AUTOCAD format.  We will, however, accept anything to make it easier for those who wish to contribute.  Submissions are due no later than the 23rd of the month.  We can be contacted at seminoleflyer@feezel.net or by phone, Steve at 509-0672 and Richard at 906-9341.


Editor’s note: Please contact the editors for any reporting contribution assistance and for reporting formatting problems, errors, omissions or corrections at seminoleflyer@feezel.net. The views expressed in the newsletter are of those of the specific authors and do not represent a majority consensus of the club membership unless voted on at a club meeting.

Happy Holidays
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Spectators delight.  “Daddy, I want this one”.





About ready for launch.
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Christmas morning at the 


North Pole.  Time to get up.
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November Floatplane Fly-in November 12th.
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A chartered member of the Academy of Model Aeronautics


AMA Charter #216, 1969-2005
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Jay……. turn it back over and put the floats in the water!





Seamaster ready for first flight of the day.





Pretty Bird.





Boat Crew in action.
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Brian Wright is an FSU Computer Engineering student.  He has succumbed to the dark side and flies gas helicopters.  He’s from Satellite Beach, Florida.





Eric Lazo is also an FSU student majoring in Civil Engineering (5th year).  He picked the right major for this town.  He flies airplanes and is from Miami, Florida. 
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Geoff on the sticks with a very excited student.





Frank with the P-51 aircraft. Lots of air time airtime





Spectators were in abundant supply.





Richard mans the simulator station.





Welcome Aboard Guys!










